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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood; 28th October 2014 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



K Bromage
R Evans 

B Bateman

J Percival

R Butler (arrived at 8:40pm)

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Mr M Davies – Shropshire Council Traffic Safety  

Mr T Johnson; Mr A Walklett; Mr & Mrs Bright - residents
APOLOGIES:
Cllr G Jones – Work commitments outside Shropshire



Cllr J Fox – Family commitments outside Shropshire 
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/68
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:

The Council received apologies from Cllrs Jones and Fox and accepted their reasons for absence.

	

	14/15/69
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

Cllr G Lewis declared his pre-determined position with respect to agenda item 11 – Land at Poplars Avenue.
	

	14/15/70
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

The minutes of the ordinary meeting held on 30th September 2014 were agreed as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.

The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 17th October 2014 were accepted as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.
	MR/GL
GL/MR

	14/15/71
	PUBLIC SESSION: 
At 7:40pm the Chairman opened the public session.
Mr Johnson spoke of his concerns about traffic speeds and reported several recent incidents of dangerous driving.  Members of the Council also reported their experiences of near misses, particularly on the A488.  A head on collision had occurred the previous week and had been attended by the police.
R Evans reported that a safety audit was to be undertaken by the Highways Agency at the Edgebold Roundabout to assess the recent alterations.

A number of street lighting columns were reported as not working. 

The Chairman closed the session at 8:00pm.
	

	14/15/72
	TRAFFIC SPEED CONCERNS:
Mr Mike Davies was invited to speak about Shropshire Council’s traffic and highways policies and to respond to the matters raised in the public session.

He explained the policy that encourages Parish Councils to assess community concerns and to put forward those which are held by a wide section of the community.  Sites are assessed for priority against all schemes put forward.  Community concerns must be balanced against the need to keep people moving and not all concerns can be resolved satisfactorily.  The A488 is a trunk route and there are no easy solutions to the concerns raised.  Traffic calming schemes on trunk routes are unpopular as they can generate noise nuisance and can be very expensive.  The road is limited to 30mph and the police are willing to enforce the limit so the route is suitable for support from the Safer Roads Partnership, which may be requested by the Parish Council for a 6 month period.
He outlined how projects are assessed, using published accident data and measured speed checks.  The key objective of SC Highways is to reduce casualty numbers.

R Evans informed the meeting that SC will consider traffic safety policy and expenditure at a meeting on 18th Nov 2014.
	

	14/15/73
	REPLACEMENT OF ROTATIONAL VAS SIGNS WITH PERMANENT UNITS:

Mr M Davies gave a summary of past policies which SC intends to change.  SC is now seeking the views of the Parish Council on making those sites previously used for a rotational VAS to be converted to a permanent unit.  He stressed that there is presently no budget for the provision of funding however if other schemes do not proceed then funding could become available in the current financial year.  The Council resolved unanimously to support the replacement of the rotational VAS sites with permanent speed indicator signs.

It was confirmed that the permanent VAS sign outside the Cock Inn PH would be repaired by SC and that all the VAS units would continue to be maintained by SC.
	

	14/15/74
	POLICE REPORT:
The Chairman read the most recent written police report.  
	

	14/15/75
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

R Evans outlined the latest proposals for the reorganisation of Local Joint Committee areas.  He also outlined SC’s plans for commissioning of youth services to be handed to the new, larger LJCs to determine on the basis of need.  Further budgets may be devolved to the new LJCs at a later date.

He tabled a copy of the planning conditions relating to the development sites adjacent to the Cock Inn and confirmed that the transfer of the proposed memorial garden is not a planning issue.  The conditions include requirements for landscaping and long term maintenance.
	

	14/15/76
	PARISH MATTERS:
The Clerk reported that the noticeboard in the churchyard had been damaged during the recent high winds.  It was thought that it could be repaired.  She thanked the church wardens for recovering the documents.  The Clerk was authorised to investigate repair costs.

It was reported that the Red Lane street sign had fallen off and needs a new back plate.  

At 8:40pm R Butler arrived.  He agreed to inspect the damaged noticeboard and give his professional opinion as to the possibility of repair. 


	Clerk / R Butler

Clerk



	14/15/77 
	MATTERS ARISING:

i. Repair / Replacement of street signs – The Clerk reported that a new backboard for the Chestnut Close sign had been ordered.  The nameplate has been collected by SC for safekeeping.

ii. Permanent VAS Sign - The permanent VAS sign outside the Cock Inn will be repaired by SC.

iii. Red Lane Sign – It was confirmed by M Davies that a concealed entrance sign has been ordered by SC.
iv. War Memorial Hedge – The Clerk reported that the hedge trimming had been arranged at a cost of £68.00 and will be completed by end October.
v. Cock Inn PH – Registration as a Community Asset – The Council resolved unanimously to support the proposed registration. 
vi. Photographs of Parish Councillors – Arrangements were made to take photographs of those Councillors present at the end of the meeting. Absent Councillors to be photographed at the next opportunity.

vii. Hanwood Youth Club – The Clerk updated the Council on progress towards the resurrection of the Youth Club.  The Council noted that the accounts had been located and contained sufficient funds to cover insurance and a few resources.  A meeting had been held with volunteers and enough had stepped forward to enable a rota to be established.  A half-term visit to Alton Towers had been arranged by the Positive Activities Team, which was attended by 20 Hanwood young people.  The Youth Team will attend the Haunted Halloween event on 31st Oct and volunteers are meeting this evening to begin planning the youth meetings.  A meeting is still required to form the management committee, to agree and adopt policies.   A launch date will be agreed and insurance arranged by Helena Williams.  The Youth Club will give their views on the proposed improvements of the village hall to the VHC.  The costs of the youth worker will be met by the Parish Council from the agreed budget once youth club meetings restart.  Costs to date have been absorbed by the Positive Activities Team.
viii. Newsletter – The Council noted that a meeting had been arranged on 12th November with Keith Packer, the incoming editor of the Church magazine.  No volunteer has stepped forward to assist with the production of a stand-alone community newsletter so the Clerk and Keith Packer will assess the costs and benefits of producing additional page(s) for inclusion with the PPC magazine.  It was agreed that the Chairman should attend the meeting.
	Clerk 

Clerk/ R Evans / Youth team

Clerk / MR



	14/15/78
	LAND AT POPLARS AVENUE:
Cllr G Lewis, having declared his pre-determined position, left the room.

i. The Clerk confirmed that the proposal to sell the land by agreement had been advertised in the Shropshire Star and Shrewsbury Chronicle for two consecutive weeks, between 7– 21st October 2014.  Copies of the advertisement had been delivered to properties in Poplars Avenue, Oak Road and Willow Drive and a further copy posted on the Council noticeboard together with a plan of the land affected.  Two comments had been received but no objections had been raised.
ii. The council resolved unanimously that the land will be offered for sale to the residents of 2 Poplars Avenue.  The Council deferred discussion of the offer price to the confidential session at the end of the meeting. 
	RE/RB

	14/15/79
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

i. Play Area Inspections – The Clerk reported that the fortnightly inspection of the play area had commenced on 23rd October.  The first report was awaited.
An email from the VHC proposing a joint approach to inspections was reported by the clerk for comments.  It was agreed this would be added to the November agenda for consideration.

R Butler declared his pecuniary interest and left the room.

ii. Repairs and Maintenance – Swinging Steps – It was noted that Councillor R Butler had offered to replace the split top beam at a cost of £41.50, to include labour and materials.  It was resolved unanimously to accept this quote.
R Butler returned to the room and informed of the decision.

iii. Reinstatement of surfacing – No response yet received.  Clerk to follow up.

	Nov agenda
RE/KB
R Butler
Clerk


	14/15/80
	PLANNING:

a) Planning applications:

i. 14/04462/FUL – Brookmead, Hanwood – Erection of a new boundary fence, garden store and carport – delegated to Planning Committee.  Site visit arranged 7th November 2014 from 9:30am
ii. 14/04481/FUL – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Change of use from agricultural land to domestic garden land; erection of boundary fences – deferred to Planning Committee meeting 7th Nov 2014.
iii. 14/04484/FUL – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Erection of double garage and formation of access drive – deferred to PC meeting 7th Nov 2014
b) Planning Updates:

i. The Council noted that SC Highways have withdrawn their objection to the development of 2 dwellings on Nobold Lane.

ii. The Cock Inn development site – R Evans reported that these 2 plots had been sold as individual self-build development sites and would therefore not attract a CIL payment.

iii. It was noted that construction work had started at The Oaklands development site.  The burning of materials had generated a nuisance and had been reported to the Environmental Health Officer.

c) Planning Decisions:

i. 14/03917/FUL – 12 Woodland Avenue, Hanwood – The Council notes that permission was granted for erection of a single storey side extension under delegated powers. 
	Planning committee

Planning committee

Planning committee

	14/15/81
	STREET LIGHTING:

Development of street lighting deferred to November meeting.
The Clerk noted that several street lights were not working.  Clerk to report to SC for repair.
	Nov agenda

Clerk

	14/15/82
	VILLAGE HALL IMPROVEMENT PLAN:

As there was no representative from the village hall committee present this item was deferred to the November meeting.  It was noted that the youth club wished to be involved with the improvement plans and were meeting at the village hall this evening to discuss suggestions.
	Nov agenda

	14/15/83
          i)

          ii)
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

Financial Report –The Clerk tabled a financial report summarising receipts and expenditure for the 1st and 2nd quarters of the Financial Year.
Confirmation of Payments – The Clerk tabled the payments listed on the agenda for approval, together with a further cheque for £25.00 payable to the Royal British Legion (LGA 1972, s137) for provision of a poppy wreath.  Cllr G Lewis stated that the recommended donation for the wreath is £30 and proposed the donation be increased.  Cllr Percival seconded him and the Council resolved a £30 donation under S137.   The Council unanimously  authorised the following payments:

Npower Ltd – Electricity for street lighting                                £580.82
Creative Play – Repairs to swing (installation only)                  £102.00
XMA Ltd – Printer cartridges                                                      £51.60
CGP Residential Lettings LLP – Valuation fee – Poplars Ave  £222.00
E,ON – Street light repair – Woodlands Ave                            £100.14
C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses to end Sept                                 £41.70
C Higgins – Salary (Nov 2014)                                                 £406.77
SCPS – Pensions contributions (Oct 2014t)                              £99.63
SALC – CILCA training (Clerk)                                                   £30.00
MNA Ltd – Advertisement of land sale – Poplars Ave              £217.20

	GL/JP

	14/15/84
	TRAINING: 

The Clerk requested authority to attend a second CILCA Training session on 10th Dec 2014 in support of her agreed personal objective to develop her portfolio.  £30 fee approved unanimously.

The Council noted the Energize Conference on Community Spaces on 11th November.  As representatives from the Village Hall Committee were thought to be attending it was decided not to send a delegate.

The Council noted that the SALC AGM planned for 1st November 2014 had been cancelled due to poor response.  This will be rescheduled.
	RE/JP



	14/15/85
	CORRESPONDENCE:

a. Hanwood NiSA – The Clerk reported on a recent meeting with Severnside to discuss the data supporting the production of a Neighbourhood Standards Agreement.  It was resolved that the electronic data will be shared with council members.  The Chairman had challenged the absentee figures for St Thomas’ & St Anne’s Primary School and requested they be qualified as needed.
b. Local Government Pay Consultation – The Council noted the details of the proposal circulated with the agenda as Appendix 18 b i.
c. Reference Request – A request for a personal reference for a former Parish Councillor was referred to Confidential Matters.
	Clerk to circulate data

	14/15/86
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Percival signed the authorised cheques and monthly payment order.
	

	14/15/87
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

Next full Council meeting was confirmed as 25th November 2014 at St Thomas’ Church Extension – 7:30pm

A meeting of the Planning Committee will be arranged on 7th November 2014 – 9:30am.

A public meeting to review the Annual Place Plan will be arranged in early December.  It was resolved to provide refreshments to encourage attendance and participation.

	Clerk to publish agenda

Clerk to arrange and advertise

	14/15/88
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:

At 9:20pm the Council resolved to clear the room of the press and public to discuss a number of confidential matters.  The minutes are recorded elsewhere.
	

	
	At 9:55pm the Chairman closed the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 25th November 2014


